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JOINT RULES/FINANCE/RCD COMMITTEE ON 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BILL 2012-213 
MEETING MINUTES
November 29, 2012
5:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:   
Rules Committee: Clay Yarborough (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Lori Boyer, Robin Lumb, Jim Love and Ray Holt
Finance Committee: John Crescimbeni (Chair), Johnny Gaffney Clay Yarborough, Stephen Joost, Lori Boyer, Bill Gulliford 
Excused – Greg Anderson
RCD Committee: Doyle Carter (Chair), Don Redman, Stephen Joost, Johnny Gaffney
Excused – Kimberly Daniels, Richard Clark, 
Also:  Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Paige Johnston and Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel; Jessica Deal – Mayor’s Office; Paul Crawford  – Office of Economic Development; Marilyn Allen – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Chapman – Financial News and Daily Record;  Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Stan Johnson and BeLinda Peeples - ECAs
Meeting Convened: 5:10 p.m.
Rules Chairman Clay Yarborough convened the meeting and introduced Bill Scheu, Chair of the Mayor’s Incentive Monitoring Task Force, to discuss his group’s findings and the relation of their recommendations to 2012-213.  Mr. Scheu stated that the Task Force reported to Mayor Brown in April 2012.  He was concerned when he saw reports in the media about the Council considering this legislation to speed up the incentive approval process if the monitoring of economic incentive contracts had not been improved since the Task Force did its study.  The Task Force recommended appointment of a City compliance officer to track both economic development deals and other city grants.  Mr. Scheu has talked to Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand and to acting OED Director Paul Crawford and is very pleased with the amount of reform that has taken place in the last 7 months.  Alison Luker, formerly of the Council Auditor’s Office, has been hired as the compliance officer and is on the job.   Contacts have been revised to require that incentive recipients submit good compliance reporting information on a timely basis, and that it be attested to by a high ranking corporate official.  Finally, he is confident the new OED director will hire qualified staff with private sector deal-making experience to monitor compliance.

Chairman Yarborough called on Jason Gabriel of the General Counsel’s Office to review the new draft substitute for 2012-213 dated November 21, 2012.
Page and line number references from this point refer to Joint Rules/Finance/RCD Substitute for Ordinance 2012-213 – Draft 11-21-12
Mr. Gabriel reported that the Task Force recommendations mentioned by Mr. Scheu are being implemented by a combination of administrative procedure and ordinance amendment.  Alison Luker is working on a new policies and procedures manual and the Office of General Counsel is proposing changes to applicable Code provisions to reflect the Task Force findings.  Paul Crawford, Acting Director of the Office of Economic Development, agreed with the characterization of the progress being made.  Verification of contract compliance is taking place via field visits to businesses, not simply by taking company assurances at face value.  In response to a question, Council Auditor Kirk Sherman stated that his office does spot audits, but is not involved in regular compliance verification on economic incentive contracts – that is the administration’s job.  Council Member Crescimbeni requested copies of several recent company compliance reports for review, along with several older reports for comparison purposes.
The committee discussed the draft substitute to the ordinance.  Council Member Boyer distributed an amendment proposing two amendments to Council Rule 3.101 on pages 6 and 7 of the substitute to clarify that the “fast track” one- and two-reading processes apply only to economic development incentive agreements.  The committee suggested further amendments clarify that the process applies to appropriations, contracts and related exhibits attached to such agreements.

The committee discussed the Duval County Job Opportunity Bank portion of the substitute and whether the monitoring requirement on page 13, lines 11-23 (Sec. 180.111) was necessary or could be deleted.  The committees agreed to keep the monitoring requirement with the addition of a statement at the beginning of the section: “Insomuch as these funds are required as part of any agreements,” to reflect that there may still be some agreements that involve contributions to the Job Opportunity Bank and to the extent that such contributions are voluntarily negotiated in the future, they should be monitored.
In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford about how the $300,000 incentive threshold was chosen as the maximum amount that can be granted under the “fast track” process, Paul Crawford stated that the OED’s review of past incentive agreements found that deals under $300,000 in incentive value were generally simple, standard agreements with no requests for policy or Code waivers or exemptions.   Larger deals can be more complex and require more specific tailoring and thus are not good candidates for the “fast track” process.

The committee discussed whether it was more practical to issue a blanket notice of the Monday-of-Council-week Finance Committee meetings and then issue cancellations as needed, or to notice the meetings separately as the need arose.  The consensus was to issue a blanket notice at the beginning of each fiscal year as is done for City Council and standing committee meetings, and then to have the Legislative Services Division issue a cancellation notice when no “fast track” bills are filed by the bill filing deadline.

Upon a motion by Council Member Joost, the three committees approved the 11.21.12 joint committee substitute, as amended by the Boyer amendment, as follows:

Rules Committee: 6-0

Finance Committee: 6-0

RCD Committee 6-0
Meeting adjourned:  6:07 p.m.
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